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MINUTES
CITY OF CARSON

PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING
CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

701 East Carson Street, 2nd Floor
Carson, CA  90745

February 24, 2009 – 6:30 P.M.

	1.
	CALL TO ORDER


	Chairman Faletogo called the meeting to order at 6:36 P.M.



	2.
	PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  


	Commissioner Graber led the Salute to the Flag.


	3.
	ROLL CALL
	Planning Commissioners Present: Brimmer, Brown, *Cannon, Faletogo, Gordon, Graber,  Saenz, *Verrett
(Commissioner Verrett arrived at 6:40 P.M., and Commissioner Cannon arrived at 7:26 P.M.)

Planning Commissioners Absent:  None
Planning Staff Present:  Planning Manager Repp, Assistant City Attorney Galante, Senior Planner Signo, Associate Planner Newberg, Associate Planner Gonzalez, Associate Planner Song, Recording Secretary Bothe



	4.
	AGENDA POSTING

CERTIFICATION


	Recording Secretary Bothe indicated that all posting requirements had been met.


	5.
	AGENDA APPROVAL
	Vice-Chair Saenz moved, seconded by Commissioner Graber, to approve the Agenda as submitted.  Motion carried (absent Commissioners Cannon and Verrett). 


	6.
	INSTRUCTIONS

TO WITNESSES


	Chairman Faletogo requested that all persons wishing to provide testimony stand for the oath, complete the general information card at the podium, and submit it to the secretary for recordation.



	7.
	SWEARING OF WITNESSES
	Assistant City Attorney Galante 

	8.
	ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


	For items NOT on the agenda. Speakers are limited to three minutes.

None.




9.  CONSENT CALENDAR



 Minutes:      
February 5, 2009; February 10, 2009


 MOTION:  
Commissioner Brown moved, seconded by Vice-Chairman Saenz, to approve the February 5, 2009 Minutes as presented.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).

9.
NEW BUSINESS CONSENT
A)
One-Year Time Extension for Design Overlay Review No. 1256-07, Conditional Use Permit No. 685-07, and Conditional Use Permit No. 686-07

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Thomas Safran & Associates, is requesting a one-year time extension to develop a four-story mixed-use development with subterranean garage on 4.29 acres located at 708-724 East Carson Street and 21720-21814 South Avalon Boulevard.
Staff Recommendation:
APPROVE the extension of time until February 26, 2010, for Design Overlay Review No. 1256-07, Conditional Use Permit No. 685-07, and Conditional Use Permit No. 686-07; and ADOPT a Minute Resolution modifying Resolution No. 08-2193 extending the approval of Design Overlay Review No. 1256-07, Conditional Use Permit No. 685-07, and Conditional Use Permit No. 686-07. 

Planning Commission Decision:

Commissioner Brown moved, seconded by Vice-Chairman Saenz, to approve the one-year extension as requested.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).

10. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING

A) Case No. 74-08:  Appeal of Director’s Determination of 

Termination Date of Existing Non-Conforming Use

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, TST Metals, Inc., is requesting an appeal of the Director’s determination relating to the termination date for an existing, non-conforming scrap metal yard and processing facility located at 2020-2032 East 220th Street.
Staff Report and Recommendation:

Associate Planner Newberg presented staff report and the recommendation to OPEN the Public Hearing; TAKE Public Testimony; CONTINUE the Public Hearing indefinitely.   He explained that staff and the applicant need further time to address new information that has come forward. 


Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.

Planning Commission Decision:

Chairman Faletogo moved, seconded by Commissioner Brimmer, to continue this matter indefinitely with the understanding the applicant will not lose their appeal rights.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).

11.
PUBLIC HEARING
A) Modification No. 1 to Conditional Use Permit No. 702-08

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Henry & Alicia Pigee, Church of the Word Ministries, Inc., are requesting shared parking to facilitate church use on a site located in the ML (Manufacturing, Light Industrial) zoned district.  The subject site is located at 1135 East Janis Street & 1161 East Walnut Street.
Staff Report and Recommendation:

Associate Planner Gonzalez presented staff report and the recommendation to continue this matter to March 10, 2009, allowing the applicant additional time to obtain a shared parking agreement from the property owner at 1161 East Walnut Street.

Chairman Faletogo opened the public hearing.

Planning Commission Decision:

Chairman Faletogo moved, seconded by Vice-Chair Saenz, to continue this matter to March 10, 2009.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).

11.
PUBLIC HEARING

B) Conditional Use Permit No. 718-09
Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Ron Sobel, Jesus is Lord Church, is requesting shared parking to facilitate church use on a site located in the MH (Manufacturing, Heavy Industrial) zoned district.  The subject site is located at 20411 South Susana Road.
Staff Report and Recommendation:


Associate Planner Gonzalez presented staff report and the recommendation to WAIVE further reading and ADOPT Resolution No._____, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson approving Conditional Use Permit No. 718-09 for a shared parking agreement to facilitate church uses located at 20411 South Susana Road.”  He noted that even with an overlap of church services, the parking is sufficient and not expected to be problematic.

Chairman Faletogo opened the public hearing.

Ron Sobel, property owner, noted his concurrence with the conditions of approval.

Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.

Planning Commission Decision:

Commissioner Graber moved, seconded by Commissioner Brown, to approve the applicant’s request, thus adopting Resolution No. 09-2253.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).
12.
NEW BUSINESS DISCUSSION  



A) Modification No. 2 to Conditional Use Permit No. 529-02

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Kinder Morgan Energy Partners, L.P., is requesting to construct one 60,000-barrel ethanol storage tank and associated piping and ancillary equipment at an existing petroleum tank farm located at 2000 East Sepulveda Boulevard.
Staff Report and Recommendation:


Senior Planner Signo presented staff report and the recommendation to APPROVE Modification No. 2 to Conditional Use Permit No. 529-02, subject to the conditions attached as Exhibit “B” to the Resolution; and WAIVE further reading and ADOPT Resolution No. ____, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson approving Modification No. 2 to Conditional Use Permit No. 529-02 for construction of one 60,000-barrel ethanol storage tank and related equipment located at 2000 East Sepulveda Boulevard.”   He deleted Condition No. 9, explaining there already exists a similar condition in the mitigation measures of the 2005 EIR for this site.
Chairman Faletogo opened the public hearing.

Allan Campbell, representing the applicant, noted his concurrence with the amended conditions of approval.  He stated that the ethanol comes into this facility by way of underground pipelines.

Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.
Planning Commission Decision:

Commissioner Verrett moved, seconded by Commissioner Brown, to approve the applicant’s request; moved to delete Condition No. 9, renumbering accordingly; and to adopt Resolution No. 09-2254.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).
12.
NEW BUSINESS DISCUSSION  


B) Modification No. 2 to Variance (Zone Exception Case) No. 85-76

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, city of Carson – Planning Division, is requesting the Planning Commission consider allowing translucent, non-operable openings on a wall along a property line for certain properties.  The property involved in this matter is 17404 and 17410 Sudbury Court.

Staff Report and Recommendation:
Senior Planner Signo presented staff report and the recommendation to allow the 30-day extension.

Planning Commission Decision:

Vice-Chair Saenz moved, seconded by Commissioner Graber, to grant the applicant’s request.  Motion carried (absent Commissioner Cannon).

12.
NEW BUSINESS DISCUSSION  


C) Ordinance No. 09-1419 requiring conditional use permits for payday loan facilities within the City
Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, city of Carson – Planning Division, is requesting the Planning Commission recommend approval of an ordinance to require conditional use permits for payday loan or deferred deposit uses within the City.

Staff Report and Recommendation:
Associate Planner Song presented staff report and the recommendation to WAIVE further reading and RECOMMEND APPROVAL of Resolution No. 09-__, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson recommending to City Council approval of an ordinance to amend the Carson Municipal Code by adding Article IX (Planning and Zoning), Chapter 1, Part 9, Section 9191.084, Section 9191.176, and Section 9191.456, and amending Section 9131.1, Section 9138.17, Section 9138.18, Section 9141.1, and Section 9182.22 in regard to conditional use permit requirements for payday loans.” 

Sergio Carrillo, representing Community Financial Services Association of America (CFSA), the national trade association for these businesses, advised that the majority of their customers earn over $50,000 a year; explained that the average interest rate is 15 percent for every $100 borrowed; that when a customer takes out a $300 loan, which is the maximum amount, the company makes $45; and that the only way anyone would end up paying 460 percent is if they took out the same loan amount every other week for an entire year, paying it back and then borrowing it again, noting this does not happen in this industry.  He explained how an Annual Percentage Rate (APR) works.  He took exception to staff report indicating these businesses target the poor; advised that their customers must have a bank account so they can cash their vouchers, noting they do not give out cash; pointed out that approximately 2 percent of their loans go into default; and that the vast majority of their customers pay back their loans.  He advised that payday advance lenders work with their customers in setting up a payment plan when a customer is having difficulty meeting their payback obligations; and he pointed out they are not permitted to charge late fees or additional fees, unlike that of banks and credit card companies.   He added that they do not report to collection agencies those who default on their loans; that they do not sell their debt; and that they do not take anyone to civil court for collections.  He advised that the industry has a program which reports to other payday advance and check cashing businesses those who go into default so those customers who have a history of defaulting on their loans are not allowed to continue this intentional cycle.  

Mr. Carrillo noted his concern with Section 3 in staff’s analysis which refers to payday advance lenders negatively impacting the community, creating and encouraging poor money management and a cycle of poverty, questioning what viable studies that wording was taken from; and surmised that this wording was most likely taken from written materials put out by the Center for Responsible Lending and California Reinvestment Coalition, which are organizations that exist solely for the purpose of being an opponent of this industry.  He stated that there are no academic groups or state agencies that have made those claims and that there is no evidence of increased crime, urging staff to contact the Sheriff’s Department to back up its claims these establishments aid in creating crime.  He pointed out that any calls for emergency services are most likely to take place at check cashing facilities in liquor stores and banks.  

Mr. Carrillo stated he does not oppose a CUP as long as the language is factual and that the CUP process is not unfairly imposed upon existing businesses that are conducting themselves in an appropriate and business friendly manner.  He stated it is not fair to change the rules on these existing establishments that have already been doing business in Carson for some time and doing it within the parameters of the law.  He noted there are only 11 payday loan businesses in Carson; stated he does not expect these establishments to increase in large numbers due to competition; and he stated if any of these establishments are not conducting themselves in a law-abiding manner, the City should take the appropriate action.  He highlighted staff’s own assertion that the Advance America stores in Carson have pleasing aesthetics and that they are a good example of what the City would like to see with these businesses; and he pointed out that the majority of the payday loan businesses in Carson have pleasing aesthetics, are well maintained, and operating in a responsible manner.  He requested that should the City move forward with a CUP process, that the existing establishments be grandfathered in as long as they are abiding by all the rules.  He stated that other cities have undertaken CUP processes for existing payday loan businesses and that those existing establishments did not have to go through an amortization process.   He invited the Commission to visit these stores to get a better idea of their pleasing aesthetics and see how they operate.
Commissioner Brimmer asked how these businesses turn a profit and survive if all they make is $15 for every $100 loaned.

Mr. Carrillo stated that is what they are permitted to charge by state law; and advised that there are no lines of people waiting for service in their stores, comparing these stores to a credit union atmosphere.  
In response to Commissioner Brimmer’s question regarding his statement that these stores have no recourse to default, Mr. Carrillo reiterated they are not permitted to report a client to a credit agency when they don’t pay back their loan; that the typical default rate is 2 percent; and that a system is in place to keep these businesses apprised of those customers who are in default.   He advised that the majority of their customers need this service for emergency purposes, such as paying their utility bills, buying medicine, fixing a flat tire; pointed out it would cost more to have their utilities shut off and turned back on than it would for them to take out a payday loan; and he added it would also cost more to pay a late fee on a credit card or a bounced check charge from a bank than it does to take out a payday advance loan.   He pointed out that credit cards are really the creators of cycles of debt for many people of all income levels.  He reiterated his request that if a CUP process is to be undertaken, that it only be applied to new businesses coming into Carson. 
Commissioner Graber questioned why Mr. Carrillo would be opposed to CUP’s for existing stores yet in favor of CUP’s for new stores.
Mr. Carrillo stated if an existing establishment is not able to fulfill the City’s new vision in the conditions for approval in a CUP, then that business would be forced to move from that location even though it’s been at that location for a number of years obeying all the laws and being a good corporate citizen.  He stated if one of these businesses hasn’t been operating by the law, the City should take action, but that the City should not penalize those existing businesses that have been good corporate citizens.  
Addressing Commissioner Graber’s inquiry whether he has any opposition to security cameras, Mr. Carrillo stated that most of the stores already have security cameras and plans in place; noted that the payday lending businesses typically don’t have bulletproof glass because most of those don’t deal with cash; that they deal only with debit cards or checks to be cashed at a customer’s bank; and he advised that the check cashing establishments usually do have bulletproof glass to protect the employees and customers because there is cash on site.   He added that the payday advance establishments are nicely carpeted or have hard wood floors with nice furniture; and that they look more like a credit union.  
Commissioner Brown asked if these establishments charge sales tax.  

Mr. Carrillo stated there is a sales tax associated with this service; that they charge a 15-percent finance fee; and that they are allowed to charge a tax on that fee.

Chairman Faletogo asked what the main reason is for not reporting a person in default.
Mr. Carrillo stated it is the law, that they are not allowed to report them to credit agencies; and reiterated that 2 percent is the average default rate.  Mr. Carrillo noted there are some states that have no regulations for these businesses, such as Nevada, and that their fees can be excessive in those states; and he advised that out of all the states which allow these businesses, California is by far the most restrictive.  
Commissioner Gordon reiterated a prior question, if a client does not pay, these establishments cannot report them to credit agencies.

Mr. Carrillo reiterated that is correct, they cannot report them to a credit reporting agency.  
Commissioner Gordon asked Mr. Carrillo to give his opinion of why this industry has such a bad reputation.

Mr. Carrillo stated there are people who abuse this service, just as those who abuse the credit card industry; and stated they help the customers with payback plans if they’re having trouble paying off their loans.    He addressed his concern that staff report refers to inaccurate reporting of this industry by the two organizations whose sole interest is putting these facilities out of business.  He asked the City to quote from the studies performed by governmental agencies or educational institutions on these businesses, requesting that staff not quote from the two private industry organizations which are opposed to this industry.

Mr. Carrillo addressed his concern that this industry is being targeted; stated that the trade organizations make sure their member stores operate in compliance with the law; stated he would support CUP’s for new business establishments; noted this is a great service that no one else offers; and pointed out that this is the only source of emergency funding for many people.  
Associate Planner Song stated that staff report referred only briefly to the two opposing organizations, but that the demographic information and the statistics quoted in staff report were provided by the Department of Corporations, an unbiased source.  She stated it is true that under state law they are not allowed to hire collectors to call a client for their money, however, they have the right to contact agencies to hit one’s credit report; and she mentioned there are approximately 15 states which ban payday loan businesses.

Commissioner Brown asked how many of the 13 businesses in Carson belong to the national trade association.  

Mr. Carrillo stated that 5 establishments are dues-paying members of the trade association; and advised that they must comply with their best practices rules.    He stated that placing a similar type of CUP on this establishment as the City does with massage and tattoo establishments is an insult to this industry; stated that this business is strictly regulated by the state; that they offer a great service unlike any other institution; and that it is some customer’s only source of short-term credit to deal with emergencies.   He added that there has been a 10-percent reduction in these establishments every year for the last four years because of the competition; and stated it is unfair to require the existing businesses to obtain a CUP.
T.J. Rogers, divisional director of operations for Advance America, stated that he manages 15 Advance America stores from Lakewood to Hollywood; and expressed his displeasure with the attempt to paint these businesses in a poor light.   He noted that he manages one of the two stores being proposed for amortization, pointing out this store has been at that location for 10 years with no complaints or problems.  He advised that these businesses hire employees who live in this community and service customers who live in this community in their time of need; that they offer a highly regulated short-term credit service; added that the customers come from a broad spectrum of society; and that they offer convenience and discretion for their clients.   He stated that Advance America prides itself on the quality of its service, the cleanliness and updated aesthetics of its stores; and he urged the City not to force these establishments out of business.
Adama Iwu, representing Advance America, stated that Advance America is one of the largest payday lenders in the nation; she highlighted the differences between payday advance lenders and check chasing establishments; advised that payday lenders belong to several trade associations; that they are very active in the community with financial literacy programs associated with various groups/associations serving all ethnicities; and stated she supports a CUP process as long as the existing businesses are grandfathered in and don’t have the rules changed on the existing establishments that have been operating as required.  She urged the City not to put in place an amortization process that will put two establishments on Carson Street out of business, noting these long-established businesses have not created any problems for the City.  She stated that Advance America is a publically traded company and that it has a good reputation in this industry.  She added that payday advance lenders do not keep a lot of cash on hand; and that they have security cameras to protect their employees and customers the same way as other business establishments do.  She advised that the Department of Corporations is the regulatory agency which audits these stores once every two years.  She advised that this business offers discreet service; that they offer a short-term uncollateralized maximum loan of $300; and that the customer receives a $255 voucher or debit card after being charged a $45 fee for that loan amount, noting they typically cash these vouchers at their local banks.   She noted that unlike banks, customers get their loans the same day they apply for them; stated that the customers love this service; and that the Department of Corporations has indicated they have a very low rate of complaints, .0019 percent.    She stated that with this service, people don’t have to ask to borrow money from their family and friends; and stated that no evidence has ever been presented to indicate this service creates a cycle of debt.  She reiterated that they work with those who cannot pay back their loans on time and that they are not charged any additional fees; and noted that the majority of their customers are responsible with paying back their loans.
Chairman Faletogo concurred that this service is of value but noted he is concerned with the proliferation of these establishments in the community.

Ms. Iwu stated if an establishment is displaying illegal signage or operating without a permit, the City should cite those establishments. 
Commissioner Brimmer asked if these establishments can report a good credit history.   

Ms. Iwu indicated they can report a client’s good credit standing to help with their credit scores; advised that they also offer informational brochures to educate the public on increasing their credit ratings; and reiterated they do not report delinquencies to credit agencies.

Donald Shepard, Gardena, stated he owns several check cashing and payday advance stores in the South Bay; pointed out this service is cheaper to utilize than it is to be late on credit card payments, noting the banks are legally permitted to charge exorbitant fees; explained that people need this service for short-term obligations and emergencies; and pointed out that these establishments are strictly regulated by the Department of Justice.  He stated the maximum they can charge is up to 3 percent of payroll and government checks; explained that because it’s a competitive environment, a larger percentage of these businesses will only charge a fee of 1 or 2 percent; and he invited everyone to visit one of his stores to see how well maintained they are and to talk with his staff and customers.  He stated all of his stores are nicely carpeted and have hard wood floors, noting his facilities are a lot nicer than many banks.  He pointed out that competition will self-regulate the number of establishments in one community.  He highlighted the high fees that banks and credit card companies are allowed to charge when someone bounces a check or is late on their credit card payments, noting these payday advance establishments are not permitted to charge those excessive fees and penalties.  
Commissioner Brown asked if Mr. Shepard charges tax for this service at his establishments.  
Mr. Shepard stated he does not, that he did not know a tax was supposed to have been charged.  
In response to Commissioner Verrett’s inquiry regarding defaults, Mr. Shepard noted that a Teletrack system is in place which tracks customers nationwide who typically take out loans and don’t pay them back so they aren’t able to repeat this cycle of not paying back their loans; and that if a customer can only pay $20 a month to pay back their loan, they accept that plan without charging any additional fees.

Natasha Frooman, vice-president of the CFSA, representing payday advance lenders and check cashing establishments in California, stated that while staff has cited the correct figures in the Department of Corporations materials, she has not seen anywhere in the Department of Corporations literature where they cite these establishments as predatory in nature nor has the FDIC or any state agency.  She stated this is a business that is needed in communities; and advised that other cities have put in place CUP’s but have not required an amortization process for existing lending institutions.  She added that they have no objection to a CUP process as long as it’s for new businesses, not existing businesses.   She noted that staff report highlights one of the Advance America stores as a model store for the industry, yet it is one of the two stores staff is recommending for closure on Carson Street.  With regard to concerns of over-concentration, she stated that competition drives down the number of establishments; and noted there are stores which don’t charge the maximum allowed because of competition.

There being no further input, Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Brown stated that the City should attempt, if possible, to collect back taxes on those establishments that have not been charging sales tax for this service.
Responding to Commissioner Brown’s comment, Assistant City Attorney Galante stated he’d need to do a little research before providing input on that sales tax issue.
Planning Manager Repp stated that the Finance Department will be contacted to determine if those taxes can be collected.  
Planning Commission Decision:

Vice-Chairman Saenz moved, seconded by Commissioner Verrett, to concur with staff recommendation.   This motion was ultimately superseded.
Commissioner Graber stated that the City should be consistent with its CUP process, noting there is no provision in the video camera requirements to grandfather in existing liquor stores and hotels.

Associate Planner Song clarified that recommending the proposed ordinance would amortize out the existing two stores in the MUCS zone; that they would need to close or change their business to a permitted use within three years; and that the remaining establishments would need to undergo the CUP process within three years, noting there would be Planning Commission review of those establishments on a case-by-case basis.  
By way of a substitute motion, Commissioner Brown moved, seconded by Commissioner Verrett, to continue this matter to the next meeting to allow the Commission additional time to study the proposed ordinance, believing there are still questions that need to be answered.
Commissioner Gordon questioned why this ordinance is intending to amortize out the two existing stores on Carson Street.

Associate Planner Song explained that the General Plan identified this corridor to be a retail and commercial area and stated that those establishments don’t fall within the City’s vision for this area.
Assistant City Attorney Galante suggested the makers of the motion move to keep the public hearing open if continuing this item to the next meeting.

Associate Planner Song stated it is her understanding the Commission is continuing this matter to allow additional time to read through the proposed ordinance.
Commissioner Cannon expressed his belief there has been full discussion of staff report and that he does not feel a continuance is necessary.
Chairman Faletogo stated he’d like staff to provide more information on the two stores being proposed for the amortization process, noting that he believes these two stores are in good standing and that they should be allowed to stay in the MUCS zone.
Keeping the public hearing open, the motion to continue this matter to the next meeting carried as follows:
AYES:

Faletogo, Brimmer, Brown, Gordon, Verrett

NOES:
Cannon, Saenz

ABSTAIN:
Graber

ABSENT:
None
12.
NEW BUSINESS DISCUSSION  


D)
Workshop: Discuss existing regulations for outdoor advertising signs to determine if an opportunity should be provided to allow existing outdoor advertising signs to be replaced with more contemporary structures
Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, city of Carson, is requesting the Planning Commission discuss and consider changes to existing regulations for outdoor advertising signs, or to receive and file.  The properties involved would be citywide.
Staff Report and Recommendation:     
Associate Planner Newberg presented staff report and the recommendation to CONSIDER and DISCUSS existing regulations and project proposals, and; DIRECT staff to draft an ordinance for consideration by the Planning Commission at a later date; or to RECEIVE and FILE.
Planning Manager Repp stated that in recent years, there has been a decrease in 10 to 15 billboards in the City; and noted that putting aside fiscal consideration issues, staff does not support the proposal for additional billboards/bulletin displays.
Commissioner Cannon stated that the offer to reduce the number of billboards in this City seems to be a win-win situation.  
Associate Planner Newberg commented on Caltrans’ distance requirements for billboard proposals on state highways/freeways; and he stated that Bulletin Displays has identified one suitable location in Carson.
Commissioners Graber and Gordon noted their support of LED billboards.
Mark Kudler, president of Bulletin Displays, asked the Commission to look at this issue a bit closer but not make a recommendation this evening; and explained that a new generation of billboard displays is quickly replacing older billboards.  He highlighted some potential benefits for the community and noted they are willing to negotiate with the City, stating the City can still keep tight planning control of these signs; and on Page 11, under “Conclusions,” he suggested changing the word “tight” to “tighter.”   He explained that the only way at this time to reduce the number of billboards is through attrition, pointing out that state law prohibits amortization of these signs on freeways; and stated this is a good opportunity for the City and his industry to work together in reducing the number of signs and updating existing signs.  He explained that he is proposing one billboard; advised that they are allowed to replace a billboard with a new one as long as the number of billboards is not increased; noted that they are proposing to retrofit the billboard panels with LED technology on an existing freeway sign; stated that at this point, they don’t know what the new design will look like until they get approval to start the design process; and advised that the only billboard they can utilize in Carson is near the railroad on Alameda Street.  
Mr. Kudler noted that state law, the Highway Beautification Act, requires there be a 500-foot distance between billboard signs; explained that a common billboard myth is that billboards increase traffic accidents, but pointed out that several studies indicate there is no increase in accidents with LED billboards; and added that some studies indicate the LED billboards increase traffic awareness.  He stated these LED signs will generate 10 to 15 percent in increased revenues; and that the top users of these LED boards are car dealerships.  He noted his willingness to negotiate with Carson on putting in place one of these LED displays, pointing out he is willing to remove a number of existing billboards in the City in exchange for an LED display along the 405 Freeway.  Mr. Kudler noted that the City could restrict the advertizing content; that as a part of negotiations, they are willing to help groups within the community and various community nonprofit agencies; and added that he is a member of the Carson Chamber of Commerce.  He added that this sign can also display charitable and civic advertising; that it will not block other business signage or establishments; and stated there is some urgency for an approval because the land lease will expire in August 2009, only allowing this process to be completed in the next six months.
Commissioner Cannon expressed his concern with the words “development agreement fees” on Page No. 11, noting it could be construed as zoning for sale.
Assistant City Attorney Galante stated that verbiage is more of a perception than a legal issue; and explained that those monies could be utilized for beautification of other signage or beautification projects within the City.

Lane Lawson, Clear Channel, director of Public Affairs, Southern California division, noted his interest in retrofitting an existing billboard off the 405 Freeway; clarified that the existing billboard face is 672 square feet and that they are not proposing anything larger; that the sign will be the same size, height and orientation; and that the only difference is the LED lighting.  He advised that studies show billboards and LED’s are safety neutral; that his proposal is to retrofit the existing sign and take down a number of other signs in the City; advised that the signs are protected from amortization on public highways in California unless it’s in a residential zone, noting none of these signs are located in a residential zone in Carson; and reiterated they are willing to remove some of their signs in this City if this proposal can be negotiated to everyone’s satisfaction.    He added that LED boards can also benefit in emergency situations, such as displaying Amber Alerts, local earthquake information or other catastrophic events, which will preempt all advertizing for the first two hours of each occurrence; and he added that backup power will be available.   He stated this community will realize the benefits on a local level with the removal of some of the billboards on the City’s streets.
Commissioner Cannon asked how many signs will be taken down if an LED proposal is approved.

Mr. Lawson stated they have already committed to removing all the signs on City streets, which would be 11 structures, 21 billboard faces.
Chairman Faletogo noted his concern with traffic safety and the brightness of LED lighting and the images being displayed that could mimic a movie screen.

Mr. Lawson stated that the lighting can be controlled and reduced in the evening; advised that it is typical for the level of brightness to be at 100 percent capacity during the daytime; and stated that in the evening, sensors can lower/dim the lighting to 20 percent of its capacity.   He mentioned that the level of brightness cannot be 3-foot candles over ambient light, noting they are not anywhere close to that level on any of their boards. He advised that the older lighted advertizing boards along the 405 Freeway do not have the updated sensor capability.  He referred to state law which requires these signs not change any image more than once every four seconds, but stated he typically likes to use once every eight seconds; and that his company’s signs typically don’t flash, show motion/movement or look like a video.   
Assistant City Attorney Galante recalled a prior CUP for an auto row sign which stated that its lighting would have to be dimmed if any complaint were received about that sign, noting that same condition could be applied to this LED proposal.
Associate Planner Newberg stated there are 77 billboards currently in the City.

Commissioner Gordon stated that the proposal seems to be good for the City, upgrading a billboard and reducing the number of billboards in the City.

Vice-Chairman Saenz stated that the $500,000 proposal in the development agreement would go a long way to benefit the City; and expressed his belief the LED displays would be useful in emergency situations.

Chairman Faletogo moved, seconded by Commissioner Brown, to direct staff to draft an ordinance addressing outdoor advertizing billboards for Planning Commission consideration.

Commissioner Graber asked staff to include the minutes from prior Planning Commission consideration of this issue from 2001.
Commissioner Cannon asked staff to include in a proposed ordinance both sign locations as noted in staff report.

In response to Commissioner Verrett’s comment, Chairman Faletogo moved that staff report also discuss creating 405, 110 and 91 Freeway corridors for additional signage.  Commissioner Brown stated he would support that.
Commissioner Gordon pointed out that the applicant has already studied the locations where these signs could be located, noting they were only able to identify a small section along the 405 freeway on the Alameda Corridor.  
Planning Manager Repp advised that staff will evaluate the entire City for this purpose.
13.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS
None
14.
MANAGER'S REPORT

Planning Manager Repp encouraged the Commissioners to attend the Housing Element Workshop tomorrow evening at the Community Center, wherein they will be discussing housing strategies and housing element state law mandates for affordable housing strategies.  She noted that South Bay COG will be conducting a workshop this Friday to address fiscal issues; and noted that City Council will be considering an update of the ABC ordinances at its March 18th meeting.

15.
COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS  
On behalf of the Commission, Chairman Faletogo thanked and commended staff for their reports and presentations this evening.         

16.
ADJOURNMENT 

At 11:10 P.M. the meeting was formally adjourned to Tuesday, March 10, 2009, 6:30 P.M., City Council Chambers.





                   Chairperson

Attest By: 

____________________ 

         Secretary  


